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Notices – August 2016 

St. Andrewôs Church   
Sun    7th     8.00am  Holy Communion (BCP) 
Sun  14th   10.00am  Family Service 
Sun  21st   10.00am  Holy Communion with 
              Choir                  
Sun  28th   10.00am  Holy Communion (CW) 
 
Open House each Friday 10.30am - 12noon  
    
Prayers each Monday at 9.00am 
 
Parish Council 
No meeting this month. 
Parish Clerk: Marianne Wheatley 812769 
 
The Surgery 
Mon - Thu 8.00am - 12noon 
Enquiries 812058 
 
Village Shop & Post Office 
Mon - Fri 8.00am - 6.00pm 
Sat 9.00am - 1.00pm 
Sun 9.00am - 12.00pm 
Enquiries 811201 
 
Mobile Library 
Thur 11th & 25th  
Hartgrove T-Junction 10.40 - 10.55am    
Bedchester Crossroads 11.00 - 11.15am 
Orchard Close  11.40 - 12.10pm 
The Fontmell      2.10 - 2.40pm 
 
Iwerne Valley Walking Group 
Saturday 20th, starting at 10.00am from 
Compton Abbas Airfield.  Leader: Judy 
Westgate on 01747 811302. 

 
Bell-ringing 
Fri 5th  ¼ peal to commemorate the death 100 
years ago of  ringer Humphrey Springfield  
7.30 - 8.30pm  
Tue 16th Practice 7.30 - 8.30pm 
Details Chris Bellers 811734 
 
Bin Collection Dates 
Mon 8th & 22nd - Recycling & Food 
Mon  1st, 15th & 29th - Rubbish & Food 
 
St Andrewôs School 
Mon 5th September - Autumn Term starts 
 

Village Hall events - see over 

News & Views from the Parish of FONTMELL MAGNA 

The Garden Club is delighted to sponsor this 
edition of The Gossip Tree. 

 

The Garden Club  
We had our annual outing on Monday 20th June, to Mapperton House near Beaminster.  
Mapperton is the home of the Earl and Countess of Sandwich, and the house dates back 
to Tudor times.  We had a fascinating guided tour of the house in the morning, followed 
by an excellent lunch in the Sawmill Café.  In the afternoon, the weather brightened up 
and we were able to walk round the beautiful valley garden, which has been cut into the 
combe to great effect.  Although it was a little damp, the garden was full of interesting 
features and scents, and it was a very enjoyable day. 

The Garden Clubôs Annual Show is on Saturday 13th August, in the Village Hall from 
3.00pm.   It is the high-point of the year for many gardeners, with the opportunity to 
show the results of a yearôs hard work in the garden.  The standard of exhibits is always 
very high, giving our professional judges a lot of difficult decisions.  
The Garden Club has a full programme of events.  Last summer our members visited 
Heale House Gardens, by the river Avon at Middle Woodford, just north of Salisbury, 
where on a lovely spring day we were taken round the gardens by their very enthusiastic 
and well-informed head gardener.  After last yearôs Annual Show, in August, we ended 
the summer with our Membersô lunch, in September. 
During the winter months we had our usual meetings.  Topics ranged from flower 
arranging to medicinal and culinary plants, on gardening techniques and even on trug 
making. 
We have a very active and efficient Committee, and we welcome new members to the 
Club.  Our winter meetings are open to all, and we have a full and interesting programme 
for 2016/17.  Please contact either myself or our Secretary, Sue Keen, for any further 
details.                 Robert McCurrach 812077 

Police message - for all residents of North Dorset 
There are reports of an ongoing scam whereby residents are receiving telephone calls 
with a pre-recorded message stating that the person answering owes the taxman and that 
court proceedings are being commenced.  They are then encouraged to press one to speak 
to a personal advisor.  This is a scam. 
Please do not interact with these people and terminate the call asap.  There are also 
unconfirmed reports of a similar scam via e mail.  Once again, please do not engage. 
          Kate Hann, Dorset Police 

Fontmell Magna Parish Council – Clerk and R.F.O (Responsible Finance Officer) 
Applications are invited for the post(s) of Clerk and R.F.O.: one person as both or two 
persons.  An interest in, and awareness of, the parish of Fontmell Magna is most highly 
desirable.  Marianne Wheatley (812769) will give details of her years of work as Clerk 
to those who contact her.  The Parish Council meets six times a year on the second 
Monday of alternate months, in the evening, starting in September (12th).  A brief written 
application should be made no later than Monday 8th August 2016 to the Chairman at 
Estyard House, Parsonage Street, Fontmell Magna, SP7 0PB.  The Parish Council also 
has two vacancies for Parish Councillor and residents are invited to fill these roles too. 
           Howard Horstead 812261 

North Dorset Wildlife Trust 
Dorset is home to all 18 species of bats native 
to Britain.   

Join us on Saturday 
6th August for an 
opportunity to find 
out more about 
these amazing mam-
mals with bat ex-
pert, Chris Dieck.  

The walk starts at 8.00pm at White Mill, near 
Kingston Lacy.   
There is a small charge of £3 (payable on the 
day) and all proceeds will go to the Dorset 
Bat Group.  Booking is essential as places are 
limited – please telephone Roy Davies on 
01258 880699.  
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Events in the Village Hall 
 
Garden Club Annual Show 
Sat 13th from 3.00pm. 
Details Robert McCurrach 812077 
 
Archive Society                                             
Thurs  18th 4.00 to 5.30pm. 
Details Roger Hillman 811878 
 
Neighbourhood Plan 
Mon 22nd at 7.00pm.  Details Mike 
Humphreys 07850 875429 
 
St Andrewôs Toddler Group 
Wednesdays 9.30 to 11.30am. 
Older siblings welcome.  Details 
Kim Masters 811708 
 
Pilates 
Tuesdays from 9.15 to 10.15am. and 
10.30 to 11.30am.   
Details Lyn OôNeill 07989 192424 
 
Fontmell Magna Art Club                                                
Tuesdays from 2.00 to 4.00pm.  
Details Annie Smale 811590                                                                                                                                                                                    
 
Carpet Bowls Club 
Thursdays at 7.30pm.   
Details Gerry Bone 811814                                   
 
Dru Yoga 
Fridays from 9.30 to 11.00am.   
Details Kirsty Elliot 07783 780128                           
 
Taekwon-do 
Tuesdays 8.00 to 9.00pm.  
Fridays 6.00 to 7.00pm.   
Details Andy Dobbs 07833 252771  

To book the Hall, call Catherine 
Allard on 812047 or email 
catherineallard1980@hotmail.co.uk 

Parish Council 
The following items were discussed at the 

meeting held on Monday 11th July 2016. 

Public Questions 
1.  Signage on A350.  Michael Hobbs asked 
once more whether there had been any progress 
on extra signage to warn of pedestrians on the 
South Street bend.  He had witnessed a near 
accident there recently.  Cllr. R. East said that 
signage and other issues were chased regularly 
but there was little funding available.  The 
potholes in West Street and The Knapp had 
been filled.  There was more rubbish in the 
chalk pit car park at the top of Fontmell Hill.  
The Clerk confirmed that this had been 
reported.  As well as reporting fly tipping on  
https://www.dorsetforyou.com/flytipping/report
-flytipping-online it can also be logged on 
https://www.fixmystreet.com/  
2.  Chris Bellers noted that the PC intended to 
discuss changing the frequency of PC meetings 
to quarterly.  His view was that meetings often 
struggled to cover all agenda items in the time 
available and that less frequent meetings would 
make this worse.  There was also the view that 
having three months between meetings might 
make it more difficult to assess planning 
applications.  The matter was discussed and the 
PC agreed to keep the current frequency (i.e. the 
second Monday of alternate months). 
Parish Council Meeting 
Six parish councillors (including the Clerk) 
were present, together with the RFO, Mr M. 
Golberg, and 4 members of the public.   
Apologies were received from NDDC Cllr. C. 
Langham. 
Cllr. H. Horstead declared an interest in agenda 
item 11 (d) (sponsorship of The Gossip Tree). 
Cllr. M. Humphreys was appointed Vice Chair 
and Cllr. L. Williams was confirmed as Flood 
Warden.  This was the last meeting for Mr 
Golberg as RFO and for Cllr. M. Wheatley as 
both councillor and Clerk.  They were thanked 
for their services.  This means that, as well as 
having two vacancies for councillors, the PC 
also needs a new Clerk and RFO.  If any 
residents would like to take on either or both of 
the roles, they should contact the Clerk. 
The minutes of the last PC meeting and of the 
AGM, both on Monday 9th May, were approved 
and the former minutes signed.  There were no 
matters arising.   
County Councillorôs Report  
While the main recycling centres are continuing, 
certain recycling sites, such as the bins just 
before Tescoôs, are being discontinued.  The 
dorsetforyou website is changing from .com 
to .gov.uk.  The mobile library service is 
effectively ending (between December 2016 and 
March 2017). 
Planning 
There were no objections by the PC to plans 
relating to The Old Cricket Pavilion, Hartgrove 
Farm, Charlieôs Cottage and Manor Farm Barn.  

The PC had objected to the retrospective 
planning application for the Milking Parlour at 
Springhead Farm. 
Cllr. East reported that, further to a letter from 
Planning justifying planning consent for the 
agricultural access in Mill Street, there was little 
else he could do.  The PC thanked him for his 
efforts and agreed to take the matter no further.  
Cllr. East also referred to the ongoing problem 
with the river bank at 65 West Street; the 
County Council were involved.  
Finance 
The RFO reported that the PC had £11,300 at 
the start of the financial year.  This figure was 
now down to £7,300, though a further tranche of 
the precept will become payable.  The review of 
the internal auditor and risk assessment will 
await the appointment of a new RFO. 
Payment of a bill of £229.27 for DAPTC 
renewal was agreed.    
Other Parish Matters 
Highways 
Cllr. East reported that he, together with 
Melbury Abbas, had made a formal request for a 
meeting with DCC about the A350/C13.  The 
voluntary one-way system for HGVôs was not 
working, though cameras were monitoring 
which vehicles were not complying.  All the 
groundwork had been done to replace the sign 
on Cann Hill, but the sign itself still has to be 
replaced.  The cardboard sign just before 1 
North Street appears to have prevented any 
further motorbike accidents there.   
Neighbourhood Plan 
Cllr. Humphreys reported that the designation of 
the parish had been approved and the 
questionnaires had gone out.  There had been 
138 responses (a response rate of 41%).  48 
business questionnaires had been delivered, and 
12 returned.  The raw results have been posted 
on the PC website, and a summary included in 
Julyôs Gossip Tree.  The results were now being 
analysed in detail.  The óCall for Sitesô process 
is under way, with the aim of identifying sites 
for potential development in the Parish for 
housing, employment or recreational uses.  An 
advert was placed in the Blackmore Vale 
Magazine and so far 15 have registered an 
interest.  They have been invited to a meeting in 
the School Hall on Tuesday 12th July.  Sites 
must be submitted by Tuesday 26th July. 
Other business 
It was agreed that the PC should sponsor one 
edition of The Gossip Tree each year (starting 
next year) and that the PC would supply a short 
report each month.  Cllr. Humphreys suggested 
that the PC should advertise for residents to 
come forward to join the PC, and that there 
should be an up to date job description for both 
the Clerk/RFO and the Chairman.  Cllr. 
Horstead thanked all involved in the Fete for 
another enjoyable day.  
The meeting closed at 8.32pm. 
The next PC meeting will be on Monday 12th 
September in the School Hall. 

Fontmell Magna Village Fete and Dog Show has been a great success yet again!  Thank you to everyone who turned out to 
support us, despite the weather not being so great this year – the rain did at least hold off!  It was fantastic to see so many of you there and 
enjoying yourselves.  The new stalls (Pot That Ball, Badminton Blast, Candy Floss, Tombola, Cream Teas to name a few) all seemed to 
be popular additions, the food and bar were extremely busy all day and the band 1964 seemed to complement the atmosphere.  A huge 
thank you to all the volunteers who worked so hard with all the planning and preparations, setting-up, cleaning-up, managing stalls, and 
general help on the day – thank you, without you the Fete would not be possible.  The final figure is not yet in but it looks like being a 
similar total to last year which is fantastic.  Our post-Fete meeting will be held in September but the date is still to be confirmed – details 
will be published in the next Gossip Tree.  Enjoy the summer and we hope to see you in September to get your feedback, and find out 
how you feel each stall performed.  Pictures and  competition winners next month.          Hanna Lister 

Village tea party 
Sian and Jim would like to extend 
an invitation to villagers to a tea 
party at their house, Hurdles Farm, 
Fontmell Magna, on Saturday 13th 
August from 3.00-5.30pm. 
We are raising funds for St 
Andrew's church, and invite you for 
tea, cakes, games and duck racing! 
Admission is £5 a head for adults, 
children free, payable on the day.  
We can accommodate up to 150 (in 
the sunshine), and would appreciate 
confirmation of attendance in 
advance. (sianhighnam@gmail.com 
01747 811028, 07774 647060).   
In the case of wet weather, we will 
postpone.   
We would love to see you.  Please 
reply by Friday 5th August.   
     Sian Highnam 

https://www.dorsetforyou.com/flytipping/report-flytipping-online
https://www.dorsetforyou.com/flytipping/report-flytipping-online
https://www.fixmystreet.com/
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Village weather for June 2016 

      

A warm dry start with no rain until 10th June, 
then rain nearly every day and little sun so 
cooler. 
18 rain days.  No gales.  No frosts.  2 days 
thunder.    

Comp.  
Figures 

2016 2015 

Rain 
(most 17.8 mm 
on 19th) 

77.3 mm 22.0 mm 

Sunshine 
86.0 hr 
(av. 2.9) 

214.6 hr 
(av. 7.15) 

Max mean 
temp. (highest 
24.7 oC on 5th 
& 6th) 

18.9 oC 20.2 oC 

Min mean 
temp. (lowest  
6.7 oC on 
25th) 

10.6 oC 8.6 oC 

 

Springhead Trust 
We are pleased to be holding the following 
events: 
Bushcraft, Campfire & Games, Wednesday 
27th July, 11.00am - 3.00pm, £10, maximum 
15.  Explore the magical gardens at Springhead 
in this exciting new activity day from Dorset 
Forest School.  Learn a whole host of bushcraft 
skills, join in with outdoor fun and games and 
take part in a series of creative challenges.  
End the day around a campfire and toast 
delicious cinnamon toffee apples to enjoy!  
Suitable 6+.   
Tickets from Springhead www.artsreach.co.uk 
Open Garden – Sunday 14th August, 
10.00am - 4.00pm, with stalls, jewellery 
courses, refreshments with light lunches and 
signing of his new book 'World Tree Story' by 
Julian Hight.  Dogs on leads please.  Assisted 
wheelchair access.  Admission £3.50 adult/
£2.50 Friend, under 16 free. 
We do hope that you can join us at one or both 
of these events.  Kate Partridge, Springhead 
Trust, Fontmell Magna, SP7 0NU, Tel. 818853 
www.springheadtrust.org.uk 

Boundaries 
We are delighted to hear again from The Gossip Tree Legal Department.  This time, they have given us some pointers on boundary 
ownership.  Once again, they stress that neither they, nor this publication, accept any responsibility for the accuracy or otherwise of the 
following:  

¶ There is no legal significance if a boundary wall or fence is on the left or right of property when viewed from the front. 

¶ Deeds may establish the ownership of boundaries either by a physical description or an inward looking óTô mark. 

¶ There is a presumption that a person owns a fence if they have chosen to erect the ugly (arris rail) side facing their property. 

¶ Another presumption is that an owner digging a ditch will dig it to the very edge of their land, piling the spoil their side to avoid 
encroaching on the neighbouring land.  A fence may then be erected on the spoil making the furthest side of the ditch the actual 
boundary. 

¶ Another clue is that an owner must fence in their livestock. 

¶ Where there is property with a natural water boundary (including a river/stream, lake or the sea), the legal doctrine of accretion and 
dilution applies.  This means that where land is added over time (for example, by a river changing course) or lost over time (e.g. 
through erosion), the ownerôs legal title is correspondingly extended or reduced.  This principle does not apply to sudden changes 
(e.g. as a result of a flood or storm).   

Iwerne Valley Walking Group 
Midsummer walk report 
On Tuesday 21st June at 5.30pm, 13 members and 3 dogs met at Pentridge (Thomas 
Hardy's 'Trantridge') village green to start a 4½ mile walk across Martin Down.  
Having been apprehensive about the weather, we were surprised and relieved to find 
we were walking on mainly dry land under patches of blue sky, and with an 
occasional glimpse of sunshine.  We followed a gently rising path between trees and 
bushes then walked downhill to the large, ancient Bokerley Dyke.  It is thought 
to predate the Roman occupation but they are believed to have used it to keep the 
Saxons out of Dorset.  The Dyke was swathed with orchids and provided a favourite 
nesting area for skylarks, and we walked alongside it for some while, savouring the 
wonderful scents and views.  A short uphill walk across the Dyke took us to the first 
really muddy bit then, after bordering woodland, we crossed a large field, went 
through a small gate and walked over more grassland and uphill to Penbury Knoll.  
The view from this small wood was as far as the New Forest and an ideal place to 
have our picnic.  All 13 of us were able to sit on a huge, strategically placed tree 
trunk!  After a relaxing half hour we decided it was getting a bit too chilly to wait for 
the sun to oblige so we went downhill to the village green, agreeing that it had turned 
out to be a thoroughly enjoyable walk.                                                  Pauline Morphy 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Walk from the Cock & Bottle, Morden 

On Saturday 16th July, eleven of us and two happy dogs set off 
from The Cock & Bottle pub in Morden, near Wareham, for what 
the book said was a 5-mile walk.  It was hot and sunny (for once).  
The first two miles or so took us along a quiet lane to a hamlet 
called Whitefield, past the source of the River Sherford which 
flows south-east to Poole Harbour.  We crossed the busy A35 then 
followed a shady track leading out into open heathland.  We did a 
little detour to climb to the top of Woolsbarrow Iron Age Hill Fort 
from which there were spectacular views all round.  We managed 
to spot Corfe Castle in the far distance to the south.  After that 
there were no more hills to climb, just quite a long way still to go.  
More shady tracks through Morden Park, back to the A35 and we 
walked along a path parallel to the main road for some time till we 
found a lovely bit of river for the dogs to paddle in and drink 
from.  We were sorely tempted to follow them!  After a brief rest 
and another dodgy road crossing, we finally made it back to the 
pub for a very welcome lunch, hot and not too bothered, to find 
weôd actually walked 6.7 miles, according to the pedometer of one 
of our members.   How could the book have got it so wrong? 
                  Helen English 

Judy 
photographing 
some flora.  She 
identified some 
interesting species 
for us, including 
butterflies. 

Buddleias  
The buddleias should be flowering at their best during August so please come to Princes Field to enjoy them.  Any dead-heading wel-
come.                Judy Westgate 

http://www.artsreach.co.uk/
http://www.springheadtrust.org.uk/
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The views expressed in this publication by contributors are not necessarily those of the Editor or of the Committee of The Gossip Tree.  

Last copy date for the next issue is Saturday 20th August 2016.  Contributions for consideration should be submitted as early as possible 

to the Editor, Chris Bellers, 70 West Street 01747 811734 or via e-mail to chris.bellers@hotmail.co.uk.  Please also contact the Editor if, 

rather than have your Gossip Tree delivered to you, you would rather be emailed a copy and benefit from seeing the pictures in colour 

(while also saving us printing costs), or if you would like to sponsor an issue (cost Ã30 from September). 

Compost Corner 
There's nothing like a bit of 
out of doors play and 
exploration to keep the little 
ones occupied in the summer 
holidays and they can 
discover and learn about all 
sorts of interesting things.  
Chris Packham, the TV 
presenter, is a case in point:  
his passionate interest in 
wildlife lead him to sampling, 
or more accurately, eating a 
spoonful of live tadpoles.  

And my brother was never happier than when he 
was delving into a cow pat  in search of dung 
beetles.   
But however much one wants children to have 
freedom in the big outdoors, there are some 
safety concerns, for example poisonous plants.  
Children should always be discouraged from 
eating any garden plants; but there are some 
species that are so dangerous they really should 
be not be in any garden where children are likely 
to play.   

One such plant 
is Aconitum 
(monkshood), 
an herbaceous 
plant with 
attractive blue 
flowers.  
However, all 
parts of it are 
deadly 

poisonous - the symptoms of eating it are far too 
grisly to describe and simply touching the plant 
can cause poisoning.  
So, play safe this summer and have a great 
holiday.       Alison Main 

Continuing our series of articles featuring Bedchester. 
 
Methodist Chapel 
Methodism came to Fontmell parish in the late 18th century and appears to have first 
been connected to Hartgrove.  Cottage meetings started there in 1794.  Such was the 
interest from Fontmell Magna that a Chapel was built there and completed in 1798 
with 250 ósittingsô.  Hartgrove itself did not have a chapel until 1826.  This had 150 
sittings but this proved too small, and a second chapel was built next to it in 1881. 

Bedchester was initially served by 
Hartgrove Chapel, but it was a long 
way to walk and hilly, especially for 
the elderly.  Soon after becoming the 
grocer and shopkeeper at Bedchester, 
James Hart gave part of his garden to 
the Wesleyan Methodist Chapel 
Committee.  In 1878, Robert Edwards, 
who then lived at Myrtle Cottage, 
agreed to build a Chapel there at an 
estimated cost of £170, with an 
allowable remaining debt of £42, to be 
paid off in 10 years.  There were to be 
70 ósittingsô, with an estimated annual 

income of £5.  In the Committeeôs 1882 Annual Report, the completion of the 
chapel was recorded (this appears to have been in 1879).  The number of sittings 
was given as 100, and the estimated annual income £7, though there was still a debt 
of £42 (it was paid off by 1889). 

The Chapel is a brick building, 
and there was no other ancillary 
room.  It was provided with 
óformsô (long thin seats, usually 
without a back), and not pews.  In 
1960, the capacity was given as 
60.  The family which provided 
most of the leadership in this 
society were several generations 
of the Greens from Bedchester 
Farm at the top of St Andrews 
Lane, and latterly, Ivy Collins, 
their long serving housekeeper.  
It was used as a chapel until the 

mid-1970ôs.   Possibly too small to be a dwelling, the Chapel is now used as garden 
shed, belonging to 71 Bedchester.                    Chris Bellers 

The Gossip Tree – Volunteers needed 
The Gossip Tree Committee currently consists of 
Chairman, Hon. Sec./Treasurer and Editor.  Your 
Chairman and your Hon. Sec./Treasurer are well 
into their 80ôs now and regretfully feel that we 
must relinquish our posts held for many years.  
Your Chairman was a founder member 23 years 
ago, and Howard has been involved, together 
with other village activities, since 1998.  
Amazingly, I am still writing as a columnist, 
which takes time and discipline to keep editors 
happy. 
So this is an invitation for some younger 
residents to take over the reins.  The finances 
generally are in good heart, but we do depend on 
a donation each year from the Fete Community 
Chest.  As our costs continue to exceed income, 
we have decided to increase the cost of 
sponsorship from £28 to £30 from the September 
issue. 
Please ask to join the Committee of three so as to 
keep alive what we are told is a valuable village 
asset.  The Committee is very informal and only 
meets occasionally, so does not require a huge 
amount of your time. 
John Gadd, email johnngadd@aol.com, 811409.  
Howard Horstead 812261    

Step by Step, and Dorset County Council, have 
recently launched an exciting new housing 
service for young people in Shaftesbury and 
Gillingham and we need your support!   
Do you want to make a difference to a young 

person?  Do you, or someone you know, live in Shaftesbury or Gillingham and have 
a spare bedroom in your home?  If so then read on é 
We are recruiting Hosts right now across Shaftesbury and Gillingham who can offer 
a bedroom to a young person.  Hosts can be single people, families, and couples – all 
people from all walks of life are welcome to apply.  In successfully becoming a Host 
for a young person, you will receive a payment from North Dorset County Council 
and training and support from Step by Step.   If you want to get involved, or find out 
more about the Shaftesbury Young Personôs Lodgings Service, please contact Sarah 
Muckart on 077185 66466 or email sarah.muckart@stepbystep.org.uk. You can also 
go to our website www.stepbystep.org.uk.  The Shaftesbury community needs you, 
letôs make a difference for young people together!  

Village Shop 
If you'd like to receive regular updates on new stock, products and promo-
tions please tell us at the shop and we'll add you to our new e-mail list!  Don't worry, 
we won't bombard you with rubbish!  In line with data protection nobody will be 
able to see your address.  Thank you again for shopping with us.            Rick and Jan 

mailto:johnngadd@aol.com
http://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwiRqcGZtu7NAhUqKMAKHeXjCxEQjRwIBw&url=http%3A%2F%2Findianapublicmedia.org%2Ffocusonflowers%2Faconitum-species%2F&psig=AFQjCNG-7tRht-d_R3LTqgFR9kBgzGn8vQ&ust=14684
mailto:sarah.muckart@stepbystep.org.uk
http://www.stepbystep.org.uk

